

# KAUPA Korean-American University Professors Association 북미 한인 대학 교수 협회 www.kaupa.org

Newsletter 17-2 April 30, 2017

Publisher: K. Wayne Lee, leekw@uri.edu Editor: Jongsung Kim, jkim@bryant.edu

# I. President's Message

I trust that you and your family have been enjoying a wonderful spring season. I am pleased to report to all of you that our Korean-American University Professors Association (KAUPA) had a very productive first quarter of the 2017 fiscal year thanks to the dedicated service of the Board, Executive Committee (EC) and royal members. Yet as always, much more remains to be done. When I began my second term in 2016, I had a list of specific goals I wanted to accomplish in order to sustain and strengthen KAUPA. This list included making our KAUPA more relevant to the K-A community, developing of stronger relationships with K-A affiliated professional societies, strengthening our connections with existing K-A professional societies, reaching out to K-As whose primary of communication in English, improvement of the financial health of KAUPA and scholarship program, computerized management and database upgrade, and increasing memberships.

The International Conference on the Territory and Maritime Issues was successfully held in Providence, RI in June, 2015. It was a big success with over 100 participants and tremendous cooperation between the Northeast Asian History Foundation (NAHF) and KAUPA. Honorable Ambassador Euy-sang Yoo for Geographic Naming of NAHF supported this special conference and delivered his congratulatory speech at the opening ceremony. To be more objective and professional on Dokdo issues, Prof. James Kraska of Ocean Law and Policy at US Naval War College made the keynote speech at the opening session. In this conference to be more relevant to the K-A community, other speakers included Prof. Terence Roehrig of US Naval War College, Mr. Suk Kyoon Kim of ROK Coast Guard, and Prof. Harian M. Doliner of Roger Williams University Law School among others. It was observed that all Conference presenters made high quality presentations and/or discussions in the right issues. I would like to thank the many people who invested their valuable time and energy into the Conference. I am also grateful to the NAHF, the ROK Consulate General in Boston and other sponsors for their generous support and financial contributions.

To develop stronger relationships with K-A affiliated professional societies and to strengthen our connections with existing K-A professional societies, KAUPA has been working with Korean-American Scientists and Engineers Association (KSEA) closely in various activities, announcing KSEA activities to all KAUPA members, arranging meetings with proper American professionals and agencies, and assisting KSEA sponsors etc. KAUPA also have been working with and supporting K-A professional societies continuously, e.g., the Korea-America Association for Geospatial and Environmental Sciences (KAGES), Korean Transportation Association in America (KOTAA), Korean-American Society of Civil and Environmental Engineers (KSCEE), Korean-American Hospitality and Tourism Educators Association (KAHTEA) and Korean-American Oil & Gas Engineers Association (KOEA) etc.

To celebrate the 30<sup>th</sup> Anniversary, KAUPA established a scholarship program, and will award graduate students who want to pursue an academic career at universities in the United States or Canada. The scholarship policy was adopted on January 14, 2017, and scholarship committee (SC) chaired by Prof. Kee Bum Kang of Naval Postgraduate School announced the opportunity on Jauary 15, 2017. SC and EC selected two outstanding graduate students for awards: Mr. Daejin Kim of Georgia Institute of Technology and Ms. Jieun Park of Western Michigan University Law School. These scholarships will be awarded on May, 5. 2017 with a check of \$1,500 each. We envision that the scholarship can be used for educational purposes in accordance with the scholarship committee's guidelines. Currently we have raised over \$1,365 scholarship fund, and will continue improving financial health, e.g., named scholarship with \$30,000 or more. We also reached out K-As whose primary of communication in English, e.g., President Mun Y. Choi of the University of Missouri System and Tom Oh of Rochester Institute of Technology, Prof. Philip Kim of Harvard University and Prof. Eugene Y. Park of University of Pennsylvania et al. One of activities could be forming an environment for better scholastic and career development for excellence, e.g., Nobel Prize winning level.

Artistic and Cultural Director, Prof. Youngsuk Kim of Mansfield University has been planning an appreciation recital at Carnegie Hall in New York City for 1,000 Korean War/defense veterans and their spouses with KAUPA members from music colleges. KAUPA sent a proposal to Ministry of Patriots and Veterans Affairs (MOPVA) for potential sponsorship. Prof. Kim is also considering the contact with Samsung-USA, Hyundae-USA and SK-USA etc. Should we be unable to secure enough funds (\$150,000), we may want to use the United Nations (UN) hall as an alternate venue to hold the recital. If any of you have good contacts at MOPVA, UN other potential sponsors, please assist us in securing the venue and sponsorship. If you need any further information, you may contact the Organizing Committee (Prof. Youngsuk Kim, Prof. Indal Choi and Prof. Myungjong Lee) and/or me.

Vice President for Membership, Prof. Young B. Choi of Regent University continued his superior work to increase our total membership, and has been maintaining a KAUPA facebook, <a href="https://www.facebook.com/kaupa.kaupa.520">https://www.facebook.com/kaupa.kaupa.520</a>. To access the KAUPA homepage, you can access your facebook account and type in "KAUPA" in the "Find Friends" menu option located next to the facebook search window box. KAUPA announcements and KAUPA newsletters have been and will be posted using the facebook account, and also will be linked with the KAUPA homepage at <a href="http://cms.kaupa.org/">http://cms.kaupa.org/</a> as necessary. It will be also nice to add KAUPA as your

friend by sending your invitation to KAUPA. If you have any questions, please do not hesitate to ask by sending your e-mail to <u>KAUPAHQ@gmail.com</u>.

To improve the membership database, members are being asked to update their personal data in the attached form. Updating will be done online by logging into the KAUPA website. Since NRF and/or KOFST are not in the situation to support our 2017 Directory updating at this moment, KAUPA has been contacting other agencies, e.g., Oversea Koreans Foundations (OKF), Korean Institute of Science and Technology Information (KISTI) and Korea-US Science Cooperation Center (KUSCO) etc. We also plan to add some corporate members for further cooperation with agencies which could encourage academic research and scholarly cooperation and to facilitate academic and social exchanges of scholars between North America and Korea. Our web master, Dean Wooseob Jeong of Emporia State University recently renewed the domain for two more years. It may be noted that Vice President, Prof. Jae Kwang Park of University of Wisconsin-Madison plans to hire new web master from September 1, 2017.

Although the financial situation of KAUPA is not at the level what we want, KAUPA finances will be in a sustainable condition for the foreseeable future if we carefully control expenditures. However, we still need to work hard to develop the vision and the strategy to ensure the long-term financial health of KAUPA. It should be also noted that we are preparing our **2017 Annual General Assembly at the KUSCO conference room at 2pm, on Sunday, August 13, 2017** to elect new officers and to approve new budget etc. Thank you for your continuous support to make gradual changes (or improvements) of KAUPA in harmony.

Kang-Won Wayne Lee, Ph.D., P.E., F. ASCE The 12th KAUPA President

#### II. KAUPA Activities and Member News

#### 1. 2016-17 Executive Committee

We are pleased to inform following 2016-17 Executive Committee members who have been working for KAUPA:

President: Kang-Won Wayne Lee of the University of Rhode Island First Vice President: Jae Kwang Park of University of Wisconsin-Madison

Second Vice President for membership: Young Bae Choi of Regent University of Virginia

Secretary General: Jongsung Kim of Bryant University

Treasurer: Woonsup Choi of University of Wisconsin - Milwaukee

Artistic and Cultural Director: Young Suk Kim of Mansfield University of Pennsylvania

Scholarship Committee Chair: Kee Bum Kang of Naval Postgraduate School IT Director and Web Master: Dean Wooseob Jeong of Emporia State University

I trust that the above officers will carry out various activities effectively until the end of the  $12^{th}$  term (12/31/17).

#### **2. 2016-17 Board Members**

We are also pleased to inform you that following Board Members have been dealing with major policy matters but not the routine management:

Prof. Ki-Hyon Kinney Kim of University of Central North Carolina

Prof. Hang Yul Rhee of West Virginia Sheppard University

Prof. Hongtaek Thomas Hahn of University of Californian at Los Angeles

Prof. Yoon Shik Park of George Washington University

Prof. Nakho Sung of Tufts University

Prof. Sunwoong Kim of University of Wisconsin - Milwaukee

Prof. K. Wayne Lee of the University of Rhode Island (Ex Officio)

# 3. Scholarship Fund and Awardees

Scholarship Committee was established in 2016 as follows:

Prof. Kee Bum Kang of Naval Postgraduate School (Chair)

Prof. Dewey Ryu of University of California at Davis

Prof. Nakho Sung of Tufts University

Prof. Young Suk Kim of Mansfield University

Prof. K. Wayne Lee of the University of Rhode Island (Ex Officio)

The KAUPA Scholarship Committee selected following two recipients:

Mr. Daejin Kim of Georgia Institute of Technology

Ms. Jieun Park of Western Michigan University Law School.

These scholarships will be awarded with a check of \$1,500 each on May, 5. 2017.

The Committee received contributions from the following members and supporters by 4/12/17:

Prof. Nakho Sung (\$430)

Prof. Jae O. Kang (\$200)

Prof. K. Wayne Lee (\$200)

Prof. Ki-Hyun Kinney Kim (\$100)

Prof. Chong Min Lee (\$100)

Prof. Jae Kwang Park (\$100)

Prof. Young B. Choi (\$100)

Prof. Keebum Kang (\$100)

Prof. Sekyung Shklar (\$65)

Prof. Mun Shik Son (\$65)

Ambassador Song Jun Ohm (\$35)

Dr. Do Yeong Kim (\$35)

Mr. Juhyung Harold Lee, JD (\$35)

Total (\$1,565)

#### 4. KAUPA facebook

Thanks to our Second Vice President for Membership, Prof. Young Choi's initiatives, KAUPA facebook account was created on Jan 1, 2017. The homepage address is <a href="https://www.facebook.com/kaupa.kaupa.520">https://www.facebook.com/kaupa.kaupa.520</a> To access the KAUPA homepage, you can access your Facebook account and type in "KAUPA" in "Find Friends" menu option located next to Facebook search window box. If you do not have your Facebook account, you need to create your own first at <a href="https://www.facebook.com">https://www.facebook.com</a> and try to access KAUPA Facebook homepage. KAUPA announcements and KAUPA Newsletters will be posted using Facebook account and also it will be linked with the KAUPA homepage at <a href="http://cms.kaupa.org/">http://cms.kaupa.org/</a> as necessary.

We posted the KAUPA Newsletters to Facebook homepage and it can be accessed freely. Please add KAUPA as your friend by sending your invitation to KAUPA. If you have any questions, please do not hesitate to ask by sending your e-mail to <a href="KAUPAHQ@gmail.com">KAUPAHQ@gmail.com</a>.

# 5. Recent News

KAUPA President K. Wayne Lee made a courtesy visit to the Korean Federation of Science and Technology Societies (KOFST) in March 7, 2017. He met with new KOFST President Myung Ja Kim to discuss about constructive cooperation between two organizations in the near future (picture below). It may be noted that President Kim served as ROK Minister of Environment. President Lee also met KOFST Secretary General Un Woo Lee and Team Leader Sun Choi for continuous cooperation.





Dr. Yoon Soo Kim, Professor Emeritus at the Chonnam National University was

recently appointed to be the three-year term Vice President of the Korean Federation of Science and Technology Societies (KOFST) (picture left). Dr. Kim served as the 18<sup>th</sup> President at the Chonnam National University from 2009 to 2012, and was elected to be a member of the Korean National Academy of Science in 2014.

The KOFST aims to conduct various projects for academic organizations and scientific engineers. It also supports the Brain Pool projects including the evaluation of academic journals and the assistance to academic organization and scientist.

# **6. Recent Member News**

The Manning School of Business at the University of Massachusetts Lowell (UML) has a long history of educating business leaders. Through programs in accounting, entrepreneurship, finance, international business, management, management information systems, marketing, and supply chain and operations management they provide students with the broad range of skills necessary for success. We are pleased to learn that Prof. Eunsang Yoon, Chairperson of Marketing, Entrepreneurship and Innovation (MEI) department has been one of key persons of the college's many successes.

KAUPA President Kang-Won Wayne Lee had a breakfast meeting with former Seoul National University (SNU) President Wankyu Cho at the Hoam Professor Center on March 8, 2017 to discuss about further cooperation (picture right). President Cho is a member of ROK national Academy of Science and Executive Advisor for Korea Support Committee for International Vaccine Institute (IVI).

President Lee also visited Kunsan National University (KNU) in the afternoon to discuss about advances in civil and environmental engineering. He had an opportunity to visit the Saemankeum with Prof. Daewook Park of KNU.



KAUPA President Lee visited Prof. Moonwon Suh and President Choon Ho Kim of SUNY Korea for future cooperation (picture below) on March 9, 2017.



KAUPA President Lee also made a courtesy call to new Korean Advanced Institute of Science and Technology (KAIST) President Sung-Chul Shin on March 9, 2017. The KAIST Board of Trustees elected Professor Sung-Chul Shin of the Department of Physics the 16th president of KAIST on February 21. Professor Shin succeeds President Sung-Mo Kang whose four-year term ended on February 23. He is the first KAIST alumnus to serve as its president.



KAUPA President Lee met with National Research Foundation (NRF) President Moo Je Cho (picture left), Director General Sukkyung Shin and Director Du Young Park to get continuous support for updating Directory and other cooperation between NRF and KAUPA on March 10, 2017.

President Cho was Former President of Kvungsang University and Founding President of Ulsan National Institute of Science and Technology (UNIST). NRF has been extending ceaseless efforts to establish favorable a more research environment and hone national competitiveness in academic research, science and technology.

The Washington Post reported that Teresa Tomlinson, chair of the board of directors of Sweet Briar College announced a new president, Meredith Woo almost two years after its leaders said the more-than-100-year-old women's college would have to close forever. Meredith Woo will leave the Open Society Foundation in London, where she has been director of the International Higher Education Support Program, supporting higher education for refugees from the Middle East, Africa and South Asia, and creating and supporting more than 50 liberal arts colleges in the former Soviet bloc, to lead Sweet Briar. Previously, she oversaw 11,000 undergraduate students, 1,600 graduate students and 800 full-time faculties at the University of Virginia, as the Buckner W. Clay Dean of the College and Graduate School of Arts & Sciences.

Yale University President Peter Salovey announced that Psychology and neuroscience professor Marvin Chun will serve as the next dean of Yale College (picture right). He will become the first Asian-American to hold the deanship, served as the head of Berkeley College from 2007 to 2016. He will succeed current Dean Jonathan Holloway and serve a five-year term effective July 1.



In his email, Salovey praised Chun's dedication to teaching and contributions to undergraduate life through his popular introductory psychology course and his service as Berkeley's head of college for nine years.

"While I feel humbled by the weight and legacy of this appointment, I am also confident in how vigorously I can pursue President Salovey's number one goal 'to be the research university most committed to teaching and learning," Chun said in a brief address following the announcement to faculty. "The students here are so brilliant, curious, energetic and intrinsically motivated, that if you do not feel uplifted after an hour with them in the classroom, then you cannot teach anywhere."

Chun, who received his doctorate from the Department of Brain and Cognitive Sciences at the Massachusetts Institute of Technology in 1994, served as an assistant professor in Yale's Department of Psychology and Interdepartmental Neuroscience Program in the late 1990s. He then taught at Vanderbilt University before being rehired at Yale in 2003.

Since then, Chun has won the Lex Hixon Prize for Teaching Excellence in the Social Sciences as well as the Phi Beta Kappa William DeClyde DeVane Award in recognition of character, teaching and scholarship.

Chun, who is best known for his innovative uses of brain imaging and behavioral methods to study attention, perception, memory and learning, has published more than 100 articles about his work. He won the Troland Research Award from the U.S. National Academy of Sciences, as well as the American Psychological Association Distinguished Scientific Award for an

Early Career Contribution to Psychology. He is also a fellow of the American Psychological Association and Society of Experimental Psychologists.

KAUPA President Lee and VP1 Park plan to visit Korea between July 24 and August 9, 2017 for smooth transition.

# III. Special Article

KAUPA Second Vice President, Prof. Yong B. Choi wrote an article entitled "美과학계의트럼프 견제" in Hello DD as reported below.

불확실성과 혼돈으로 요약되는 트럼프 행정부. 새로운 과학기술정책 수립에 대해 미국의 과학기술계는 물론 관련된 많은 다른 분야에서도 우려속에서 추이를 지켜보고있다. 트럼프가취임사에서 새로운 과학기술정책 방향을 전혀 제시하지 않았기 때문이다. 이는 희망적인 과학기술정책을 제시했던 2009 년 오바마대통령의 취임사와는 크게 대조되는 면이다.

Jefferey Mervis 는 미국의 새로운 과학기술정책 수립과 관련해 'President Trump and science: 10 things to look for (and fear)(2017 년 1월 23일)' 제목으로 Science 에 글을 실었다. 그는 기고를 통해 ▲과학기술 연구개발 예산 확보 및 조정 ▲대통령과학기술정책보좌관 임명 ▲각종 연방 과학기술연구기관 책임자 임명 ▲과학기술 기반구조 확립 ▲Obama 행정부의 과학기술정책 재검토 ▲우주탐사계획의 실현 ▲국제핵융합연구사업 (ITER) 참여 ▲연방통계관련기관들의 효율성 및 존폐문제 ▲과학기술 관련 규제의 범위조정 등 10 가지 항목을 시급하고도 중요한 핵심적인 문제로 지적하고 이에 대한 의문를 제기했다.

미국의 과학기술정책과 관련된 중요 기관으로는 National Aeronautics and Space Administration (NASA), US Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), Energy Department, National Science Foundation (NSF), National Institutes of Health (NIH), Federal Communication Commission (FCC), Office of Science and Technology Policy 등 7 개가 있다.

하지만 과학기술정책 수립과 시행에 중요한 위치를 차지하는 이들 기관의 최고책임자에 대한 합리적인 인선 여부에 의문부호들이 지속적으로 따라다니고 있다. 심지어 미국의 과학기술정책 수립에 핵심적인 역할을 할 대통령과학기술정책보좌관 임명도 아직 이뤄지지 않은 상태다.

미국의 과학기술정책은 단순한 신념(belief)이 아닌 엄밀하고 투명한 과학적인 사실들(facts)에 근거한다. 사실에 대한 상호간의 정확한 교차검증(交叉檢證), 즉 Peer Review 과정을 통과한 후 수립되고 시행된다고 볼수 있다.

트럼트 행정부의 과학기술정책 수립 및 시행과 관련해 미국과학기술계가 당장 우려하는 것은 현재 일반적으로 받아들이고 있는 사실들에 대해 거의 대립적이라는 것이다.

우선 일상생활에 밀접한 환경보호문제 정책수립을 하는 EPA 의 연비(燃比: 연료소비효율) 기준 제정, 탄산가스 방출, 수로(水路) 보호문제는 물론이고 질병통제 및 예방과 같은 공중보건문제를 다루는 Center for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC)의 전염성질환응급방역체계, 백신프로그램 등에 대해 예측할 수 없는 방향으로 과학기술정책이 수립되고시행될 것이라는 데 있다.

미국의 과학기술을 떠받치는 큰 힘은 외국에서 들어오는 고급과학기술인력이라고 감히 말할수 있다. 이들은 Science, Technology, Engineering, and mathematics (STEM) 분야의 유학생, 방문학자, 이민자 등이다. 하지만 최근 트럼프 행정부의 반이민정책으로 외국에서 들어오는 고급인력 공급이 앞으로는 원활하지 못할 전망이다. 특히, IT 분야의 업체들이 많이 몰려있는 Silicon Valley 의 컴퓨터 및 통신산업계의 고민은 이만저만이 아니다.

한때 Silicon Valley 몇몇 회사에서 일했던 필자의 경험으로 볼때 그러한 우려는 충분히 짐작이가고 남는다. 그러한 IT 업체들의 핵심인력은 대부분 한국, 중국, 인도 같은 나라에서 고등교육과 훈련을 잘 받은 흔히 'Hi-Tech Visa'라고 불리는 H1-B Visa 를 소지한 외국출신엔지니어들이기 때문이다.

여기에 최근 미국내외를 막론하고 극심한 반대에 부딪히고있는 중동 7 개국 무슬림국가 출신들에 대한 Travel Ban (미국입국불허) 방침이 맞물리면서 혼란이 더욱 가중되고 있다. 트럼프 행정부의 일에 협조하지 말자는 일부 회사의 분위기는 Silicon Valley 에서 대세가 되었고, 항의시위, 공개서한 발송, 신문 기고나 방송출연 등을 통해 행정부와 계속 대립하고 있다.

2월 들어서는 전직고위관료(10명), IT 기업(97개), 법학자(280명)도 트럼프의 반이민 행정명령 (Executive Order)에 반대한다는 집단의견서를 연방항소법원에 제출했다. 이 의견서에서 Apple, Google, Facebook, Intel, Microsoft, Tweeter, Uber 등 미국을 대표하는 IT 기업들은 "세계각국에서 직원을 새로 채용하는게 아주 힘들어지고 비용도 많이 들게되며 회사직원들의 외국여행이 제한되기때문에 사업하기가 어려워진다"고 주장하며 반발했다.

과학기술분야의 다른 2 개 축인 대학과 국립연구소들도 산업계 현황과 별 차이가 없어보인다. 집중연구분야 선정과 합리적 연구비 지급, 대학에 걸맞는 연구인력의 교육과 공급

문제 등 모든 문제들이 톱니처럼 맞물려 있어서 이러한 것들을 모두 잘 아우르는 합리적이고 효율적인 과학기술정책 수립이 절실하게 필요함은 더 말할 나위가 없다.

한 예로 필자가 몸담고 있는 국제학회의 회장으로부터 지난 주 이메일 한통이 전세계 모든 회원들에게 급히 발송됐다. 내용은 트럼프행정부의 Travel Ban 과 관련한 학문의 자유 침해 가능성, 특정국가 출신 학자들의 자유로운 이동금지, 학술회의 개최지 선정의 불투명성과 제한조치 등 항목을 회장이 조목조목 거론하며 이들에 대한 심각한 우려를 표명하고 회원모두가 뜻을 함께 할것을 권유했다.

트럼프 행정부의 정책수립에 대한 전반적인 문제점은 발전방향이 일반적인 상식이나 전통적이고 합리적인 관행과 정반대 방향으로 간다는 것이다. 특히, 각종 기관의 책임자를 선임할 때 관련된 경험을 전혀 가지고 있지 않거나, 또 종전의 정책방향에 대해 반대해왔던 사람을 임명하는 경우도 있다는 것이다.

필자는 개인적으로 정치에 큰 관심을 두지 않았지만 최근 미국의 과학기술정책 수립과정이나 기타 모든 분야의 진행과정을 지켜볼 때 심각한 우려를 하지 않을 수 없다. 정치는 우리의 모든 생활에 궁극적으로 영향을 끼치기 때문이다. 해서 과학기술자들도 투명하고 효율적인 과학기술정책수립을 위해 행정부가 시행하는 모든 과정에 적극적으로 참가해야 한다고 생각한다. 또 미국의 역사 속에서 면면히 내려오는 대표적 정치 원리중의 하나인 'Check and Balance (牽制와 均衡)'의 원리를 합리적 과학기술정책 수립 및 시행을 위한 유용한 도구로 적극 활용해야할 시대가 되었다고 본다.



최 영배 교수는 Computer Science, Statistics, Computer Networking 및 Telecommunications 분야를 복합적으로

전공했습니다 (picture above). 한국의 SERI 와 ETRI 에서 Team Leader 로, 미국의 실리콘밸리에 있는 미국의 COMPAQ Computer, 싱가포르의 다국적기업, 인도의 소프트웨어 컨설팅 회사에서 engineer 와 consultant 로 근무하기도 했습니다. 현재는 버지니아주에 있는 Regent University 교수로 재직중입니다. 주요 연구분야는 Telecommunications Network & Service Management, Cybersecurity, Healthcare Informatics 등입니다.

# 7. Directory Update

The Second Vice President for Membership, Prof. Yong Choi of Regent University will continue to work for updating 2012 Directory with the help of Prof. Wooseup Jeong of Emporia University of Kansas and Prof. Sunwoong Kim of UWM. The updated directory is scheduled to be published in 2017.

KAUPA appreciated following new active regular and associate members who submitted their one-page database form recently:

Last			
name	First name	Email	Institution
Yoon	Samuel	yoonsville@aol.com	SNU AA
Hwang	<b>Gyeong Soon</b>	gshwang@che.utexas.edu	U of Texas at Austin
Cho	Kyoung Ae	<u>cho@uwm.edu</u>	UW-Milwaukee
Kim	Sunwoong	kim@uwm.edu	UW-Milwaukee
Kim	Byung-Cheol	buk70@psu.edu	Penn State Behrend
Lee	K. Wayne	kwaynel@gmail.com	U of RI
Lee	Jee Bock Hong	hongjeebock@gmail.com	South County Hospital
Lee	Choong Si	cslee5@gmail.com	Retired
Choi	Young B.	ychoi@regent.edu	Regent Univ
Ju	Jeong-jun	jeong-jun.ju@boston.gov	Boston Planning & Development Agency
Kang	Hai-lanne		Bryant University
Chung	Taeyung		SNU AA
Ryu	Dewey	ddyryu@ucdavis.edu	UC Davis
Kim	Ki-Hyon	khk@nccu.edu	NC Central Univ
Hyun	Kun Sup		NJIT
Lee	Myung Jong		NY City University
Auh	Yongho	yha2001@med.cornell.edu	Cornell University
Park	Yoon Shik	<u>yspark@gwu.edu</u>	George Washington Univ
Lee	Juseung	<u>istephenlee@gmail.com</u>	Portland State University
Lee	Juhyung	juhyung@gmail.com	US Court of Appeals
Shklar	Sekyung	soshklar@verizon.net	Boston University
Kang	Keebom		Naval Postgraduate School
Kim	Sang Soo	<u>kim@ohio.edu</u>	Ohio University
Kim	Al	alf.kim@gmail.com	New Jersey
Kim	Jongsung	<u>jkim@bryant.edu</u>	Bryant Univ.
Haahs	Timothy	thaahs@timhaahs.com	Tim Haahs Assocites
Lee	Benjamin	<u>leebc@umich.edu</u>	INVIA
Choi	Woonsup		University of Wisconsin, Milwaukee
Kim	Youngsuk	ykim@mansfield.edu	Mansfield University

Ohm	Song Jun	songjunohm@gmail.com	MOFA Consulate General in Boston
Ryu	Sangsoo	sam.s.ryu@gmail.com	ExxonMobil
Kim	Heemong	hkim@ric.edu	Rhode Island College
Park	Byungkyu Brian	bpark@virginia.edu	U of Virginia
Oh	Jun-Seok	jun.oh@wmich.edu	Western Michigan Univ
Kim	Sunghyuck	sungh999@gmail.com	Smith College
Kwon	Edward	<u> </u>	Northen Kentucky Univ
Son	Mun Shig	mson@uvm.edu	U. Vermon
Lee	Chong Min	chonglee@uri.edu	U of RI
Kim	Yong-Rak	yong-rak.kim@unl.edu	U of Nebraska
Doh	Samjoo	samjoodoh@yahoo.com	Nuance Communications
Kim	Sunny H.	sunnykim747@gmail.com	UC Davis
Lee	, Chi-Wan	chiwanlee@gmail.com	The Dow Chemical
Lee	Edmund	edmund.lee@stellarpride.com	Stellar Pride, Inc
Seo	Kab Sik	ksseo@bushitol.com	Bushitol Corporation
Ryu	Jae Hyeon	jryu@uidaho.edu	U of Idaho
Choi	In Dal	choiindal@yahoo.com	Univ Mary Washington
Hong	Chisun	chisunhong@yahoo.com	Fujifilm
Choe	Kangil	kchoe@smu.ac.kr	Hanyang Univ
Yu	Helen H.	helenyu@hawaii.edu	U of Hawaii-Manoa
Yang	Duck Joo	djyang@utdallas.edu	U of Texas at Dallas
Lee	Chang K.	cl228945@verizon.net	Retired Physician
Hong	Jung Eun	jhong@westga.edu	U of West Georgia
Kim	Daehyun	biogeokim@uky.edu	U of Kentucky
Lee	Jieun	<u>leej6@farmingdale.edu</u>	Farmingdale State College – SUNY
Ahn	Gi-Choul	gcahn0808@gmail.com	Snohomish County
Park	Edward	Geo.edpark@gmail.com	U of Texas at Austin
Ban	Hyowon	Hyowon.ban@csulb.edu	California State University, Long Beach
			California State Polytechnic University
Huh	Kyung In	khuh@cpp.edu	Pomona
Chang	Heejun	<u>changh@pdx.edu</u>	Portland State University
Sim	Sunhui	<u>ssim@una.edu</u>	U of North Alabama
Choe	Senyon		UC San Diego
Lee	Jumyong	<u>jumlee@fiu.edu</u>	Florida Int Univ
Park	Nohjin	npark@okcu.edu	Oklahoma City University
Kim	Seonghoon	shkim@georgiasouthern.edu	Georgia Southern Univ
На	DongSam	<u>ha@vt.edu</u>	Virginia Tech
Park	Jae Kwang	jkpark@wisc.edu	U of Wisconsin-Madison
Rhee	Hangyul	hangyulrhee@yahoo.com	Shepherd University
Park	Jieun 	jpark92@student.gsu.edu	GA State
Yoon	Hargsoon	<u>hyoon@nsu.edu</u>	Norfolk State University

Yoon	WonBae	wbyoon@gmail.com	Retired
Wie	Jong-Mihn	drjmwie@hotmail.com	Retired
Eun	Jongwan	<u>jeun2@unl.edu</u>	U of Nebraska-Lincoln
Sung	Nakho	nsung@tufts.edu	Tufts Univ
	Chong Sook		
Sung	Paik	csung@uconn.edu	U of Connecticut
Hahn	<b>Hong Thomas</b>	hahn@seas.ucla.edu	UCLA
Cho	Sam Jae	Samjcho@hotmai.com	Texakor Energy Resources LLC
Oh	TaeHwan	tomohmail@gmail.com	Rochester Institute of Technology
Jeong	Wooseob	wjj8612@gmail.com	Emporial State University
Lee	Sangun	sangun69@gmail.com	Tufts Unv

#### IV. Announcements

# 1. Invitation from Korea Journal

Prof. Hyeongwoo Kim of Auburn University is currently working as an Economics Columnist for the Korea Journal (cover page picture, right).

CA에 있는 시사저널 미주판(코리아저널) 편집장인 오상철박사께서 또 다음사항을 원하고 계십니다: 시사저널 미주판(코리아저널)에 들어갈 3 개월 정치칼럼 쓰실 정치학 교수 한분 -정치분야 어느분야건 좋습니다. 3 개월, 총 6 번 기고합니다.

# -칼럼 형식-

1. 독자: CA 를 비롯한 미주에 있는 사업가, 기업 종사자. 정치인 2. 원고마감: 2017년 5월 8일 (코리아저널 4호가 해당됩니다)

- 3. bi-weekly 발행. 3개월 총 6번 기고
- 4. 원고형식: 워드 1500 자 (without space)
- 5. 폰트 11, 스페이스 1.3
- 6. 사진 1 매. 해상도 높을 수록 좋음 (반명함판 해상도 400 이상)
- 7. 학력 6 줄, 약력 6 줄 송부
- 8. 한 원고당 100 불 지급함 (격주로 코리아저널과 같이 송부)



# 2. Visiting Scholar Program by IITP

KAUPA 와 애듀스사는 ICT 학점연계 인턴십 및 교환교수/연구원/조교 강화사업을 위하여 상호 긴밀한 협조가 필요하다는 것을 인식하고 협약을 체결중이다. 대한한국 미래부 정보통신기술진흥센터 IITP (https://www.iitp.kr/main.it)를 도와 **정보통신기술** 

**분야 연구원 및 교수님들의 교환교수(visiting scholar) 프로그램을** 운영하고 있는 이원표씨는 실리콘밸리에 있으며 다음 아래의 교환교수프로그램을 진행하려 합니다.

- 1. 내년 2018 년에 5 개월씩 상반기 후반기로 나누어 정보통신 기술 분야 교환교수를 보내고자함.
- 2. 일단 미국의 학교와 교수님들이 정해지면 한국대학교에 공지하여 지원자들을 모으고 후에 선발하여 입국수속을 진행하게 되겠슴.
- 3. 미국의 초청은 무급 교환교수제이며 초청 교수님들에게는 매달 \$500 씩 연구비가 지원되겠슴.
- 4. 전후반기에 각각 20 명씩 진행하려 준비하고 있슴.

Details can be checked with VP2, Prof. Young B. Choi.

# 3. Dean of Healthcare Science at Regent University

Regent University seeks a distinguished leader for the new position of Dean of the College of Healthcare Sciences. The Dean will provide visionary direction to propel Regent University forward and to advance its national and international reputation. The Dean's primary objectives are to exercise and achieve innovative leadership, strategic vision, exponential enrollment growth, strong budget management, and entrepreneurial curricular and academic development in the new College of Healthcare Sciences.

Regent University is one of the nation's leading academic centers for Christian thought and action, offering over 95 associate, bachelors, masters and doctoral degrees and enrolling more than 10,000 students worldwide. Regent offers high-quality, in-demand degree programs while remaining committed to its foundational mission to educate Christian leaders to change the world.

Regent University's College of Healthcare Sciences is mission-critical, and represents a significant strategic academic investment by the university. The successful Dean candidate will be responsible for establishing and leading the new College, and will serve as a key member of the University leadership team. The Dean reports directly to the Executive Vice President for Academic Affairs. The Dean will work collaboratively with faculty and staff to advance the College's mission, and will represent the College within the University and among a wide range of external audiences.

**Qualifications:** An earned Doctorate in Healthcare Management, Public Health, Health Services, Healthcare Informatics, Healthcare Administration or related discipline from a regionally accredited institution; extensive and progressively responsible experience in the healthcare industry; a combination of academic scholarship and/or professional achievement sufficient to support a faculty appointment at the level of Associate Professor or Professor; and a vibrant Christian life and testimony.

**Expectations:** 1) a dedication to Christ-centered teaching and learning; 2) a commitment to excellence and innovation in undergraduate and graduate teaching; 3) strong management and administrative skills and experience; and 4) a willingness to enthusiastically embrace the College and University Identity and Mission statements. Applicants must subscribe to a statement of Christian faith.

To apply, complete the faculty application at <a href="https://regent.csod.com/ats/careersite/search.aspx?site=1&c=regent">https://regent.csod.com/ats/careersite/search.aspx?site=1&c=regent</a> and submit a current resume/CV and a cover letter explaining your interest in and qualifications for this position to <a href="mailto:talent@regent.edu">talent@regent.edu</a>. This position will be located at Regent University's Virginia Beach, VA campus.

Qualified prospective applicants will receive consideration without discrimination in race, color, sex, age, national origin, or disability.

Applications will be accepted until the position is filled.

#### 4. News Contribution

To help us share your news on your recent academic, professional activities, achievements and other news of interest, email Jongsung Kim, the KAUPA Secretary General and Professor of Economics, Bryant University at <a href="mailto:jkim@bryant.edu">jkim@bryant.edu</a>. Your contributions (not necessarily financial) will be greatly appreciated.